

 MINUTES
September 1, 2009, 10:00am-12:00pm
	Present
	Beth Lofquist, James Zhang, Dave Butcher, Linda Stanford, Brian Railsback, Perry Schoon, Dana Sally, Robert Kehrberg, Pat Brown, AJ Grube, Joe Philpott, Ron Johnson Kathleen Brennan


	Recorder
	Anne Aldrich


ANNOUNCEMENTS

	Linda
	The new health building groundbreaking is Thursday at 1:00.  Buses will be running from Moore, McKee and the baseball field parking lot.



	Pat
	Pat attended the dedication of the Cherokee Golf Course.  She indicated it was a great event with an incredible representation of North Carolina politicians. 



	Brian
	You may encounter some Honors students having challenges with Balsam.  We are currently having issues with internet, AC, etc.  There are a lot of bugs to be worked out.  



	Kyle
	We are approaching 100 cases on campus.  An email was sent out Friday reiterating the need for faculty to encourage students to not attend class when they are diagnosed.  We have had a few reports of faculty not communicating that message.  You may want to reinforce this.  The worst thing would be to spread the flu.  The best way to deal with the flu is five days isolation which means not coming to class and not being penalized.  



	Minutes
	The minutes of August 11, 2009 and August 18, 2009 stand approved.




DEAN’S TIME
	Linda
	Medical leave requires FMLA.  Linda will be reminding and training department heads about the requirements of medical leave.  Faculty who do not earn leave, are not required to apply for FMLA.  This is not automatic.   



	Kyle
	Kyle asked deans when they receive bills for increased unemployment from layoffs to b ring those forward.  Any of the lapsed salaries in your instructional dollars in addition to the part time pool can be utilized to cover these unexpected expenses.  The provost will bring the unemployment issue back up to Executive Council.  



	Robert
	Robert took issue with the faculty furlough email that went out requiring colleges to create a spreadsheet and track the ten hours being taken.  The Provost will follow up on this requirement.




DISCUSSION

	Budget Update 

(AJ Grube/

Joe Philpott)
	AJ and Joe distributed a handout specific to the impact of instructional salaries on staffing.  The deans have received a memo from the provost regarding how the allocation is being dealt with.  

Joe reviewed the handout with COD.  Joe and Irene have met with all the dean’s assistants to go over details for each college.  We have a deficit of about $200,000.   The dean’s who have positions for which they are currently searching have received an email from the provost.  Those positions are not reflected in this document.  Discussion ensued.  

We are confident we will not spend more than we have and are working with position control staff to make sure we do not get in this situation again.  AJ will send out a roster with promotional increases along with instructions to make these increases.  If you have questions about the budget call AJ or Joe.  We are still working on distance education.



	Travel Course Guidelines (Beth)
	Beth worked with Linda and others to revisit the travel course guidelines and now needs feedback quickly because they are currently recruiting for next year’s travel courses.  Linda suggested defining the courses.  
Q:  Why are we not charging SCH tuition?  
A:  If we want to charge instructor pay and travel expenses to the student, then we don’t want to charge them tuition and it has to be established as a contract course.  Beth had numerous discussions with A&F – this is the only way we can comply with the regulations.  Beth investigated across the state and it is all over the board.  GA did not provide specific guidelines either.  
The colleges most prominent in travel courses are HHS, FPA and A&S.  All travel courses for spring and summer are supposed to be built by October 7.  



	Action Item
	Suggestions were made to Beth who will incorporate these and take it back to the Associate Deans Council.  


	Summer Session Report (Beth)
	Beth reviewed the report from Banner.  This is a 102 fund.  The intention is for these dollars not to be transferred until after the September 15th pay date.  It should have the same rights and privileges as a mother account.  Joe will work with the colleges to set these accounts up.  
Kyle asked that the provost share be added to this document (30% of the profit) which pays the overhead.  The provost intends to use funds left over on great needs – one may be faculty computers.  He will discuss this further with deans.  
We will need to plan on marketing as part of this model next year – we were unable to do it this year.  We also will need at least a part time summer session director.  We will double check on whether fringe is taken out of this or not before the dollars are spent.    
                                                                                                                             The second table deans received is for ASP funds.  The Provost Office will manage that program from our level.  If there is money leftover we will put that in the pot to provide assistance overall.  
Beth has scheduled a debriefing meeting where all details will be presented, along with a discussion on guidelines for next year.  This may be the only flex money deans have this year.  

AJ will check on receipt of discretionary funds – deans have not received letters regarding discretionary dollars.



	Retreat Rights for Department Heads and Associate Deans (Kyle)
	Perry noted that one of his department heads had been hired without this information.  The APR states that once we hire a Department Head, we then work with them to come up with a conversion factor for if and when they go back to faculty.  Kyle suggested we add a statement that indicates a default position if this is not in the contract.  

Perry has since gone back and made the adjustment, sent it to Human Resources and to Rich.  This applies to anyone, including a faculty member.  A salary needs to be commensurate with performance in the job but also influenced by where the individual goes back to.  We may need to modify who is included in this – Department Heads, Associate Deans.  Discussion ensued.  The deans requested the work sheet included earlier be part of this APR.  This topic will come back to COD.  



	Strategic Repositioning (Kyle)
	Strategic repositioning is the strategic program analysis the chancellor talked about.  We worked out a process this summer we had planned to implement – more of a program review activity with a university wide task force.  

The chancellor has changed his position and wants us to focus on improving quality of individual programs.  What are your thoughts? Discussion ensued.  Distinctiveness, efficiency and linkages are factors for self study groups that Ron has created for his college.  Ron and Linda would like this to be a college exercise.  The Provost agreed.  Discussion ensued.  

A&S discussed doing this in conjunction with the QEP.  This will be a college driven process with principles and guidelines to follow.  Next we should bring back some of the work we did this summer and critique it.  We focused much on process and this will now be pretty simple.  It is a different frame of reference - now we are looking to improve and enhance rather than cut.  



	College Governance (Kyle)
	The ultimate goal is collective ownership of the outcomes.  The dean is at the top of the model with an awesome responsibility to assist getting that ultimate ownership.  If the dean dictates that won’t happen and if the dean does not provide structure it won’t happen either.  This is our challenge.  
When discussed earlier it was suggested doing an audit to determine the current status.  An audit needs to happen first and we need to determine the best way to do that.  Some of it could be done through survey.  



	Action Item
	The first step is deans will send their by-laws to the provost (Anne). Ron will discuss with Gary Jones completing the analysis and work with Beth to come up with a matrix that will be presented at COD the first meeting in October.  



PROVOST UPDATES

	Access Policy
	There is a policy being developed regarding access for faculty beginning when they are hired.  The policy will allow access 90 days before the contract and 30 days after with additional time if an extension is requested.  The concern is the paperwork that may be required – official letter of hire and fully executed contract.  Kyle will work with AJ on this.  I-9, background check, etc have to be completed before access can be granted.



	Chancellors meeting
	Yesterday the chancellors met with Erskine regarding administrative positions in the UNC system.  



	Enrollment
	We are at 9,301 total enrollment, 250 above last year with 1,547 freshmen.  Census is Friday.  Our retention rate is 75.8.  These are good numbers.




c:  Terry Welch
